
HEALTH OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE – 22 

JANUARY 2013 

 

MEDIUM TERM FINANCIAL STRATEGY 2014/15 TO 2017/18 

 

MINUTE EXTRACT 

 
The Committee considered a report of the Director of Public Health and 
Director of Corporate Resources which provided information on the proposed 
2014/15 to 2017/18 Medium Term Financial Strategy (MTFS) as it related to 
the Public Health Department.  A copy of the report marked ‘Agenda Item 8’ is 
filed with these minutes. 
 
The Chairman welcomed Mr E F White CC, Cabinet Lead Member for Health, 
to the meeting for this item. 
 
Arising from discussion the following points were raised:- 
 
Overall Context 
 
(i) The Committee was pleased to note that funding for the Public Health 

Department came from a ring-fenced grant from the Department of 
Health.  A two year settlement had been agreed when Public Health had 
been transferred into the County Council.  This settlement represented 
an increased level of funding compared with previous years. 

 
Service Transformation 
 
(ii) Efficiency savings for the Department would be identified through the re-

procurement and re-design of services.  Members suggested that it was 
important to ensure that the tender process was attractive to a wide 
range of providers.  It was acknowledged that there were corporate 
guidelines for procurement, however, where possible the Public Health 
Department would look to develop the market and achieve value for 
money and innovation through the tender process. 

 
(iii) When recommissioning services, it was important to ensure stability as 

well as innovation.  This was assessed through questions about the size, 
experience and financial stability of the organisations submitting tenders.  
The Corporate Resources Department had supported Public Health in 
this process. 

 
(iv) It was essential for Public Health services to be integrated with other 

parts of the local health and social care economy and help to manage 
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the demands on the system.  Locally, this work was being driven by the 
development of the Better Care Fund and the Joint Health and Wellbeing 
Strategy, a pooled budget to support integration across health and social 
care services.  The Public Health Department already had a good track 
record of working with other County Council departments to develop 
integrated services and would play its part in delivering the Better Care 
Fund plan. 

 
Efficiency Savings 
 
(v) Item S39, Expenditure managed by Public Health absorbed into the ring-

fenced budget – It was acknowledged that it was misleading to label this 
item as an efficiency saving when it referred to the transfer of budgets 
from other County Council departments.  The services which had been 
absorbed into the Public Health Department were services such as 
Teenage Pregnancy, previously part of the Children and Young People’s 
Service and Sport and Physical Activity, previously part of the Chief 
Executive’s Department.  These services were already part of the Public 
Health Department so it was now logical for the budget to be transferred.  

 
(vi) Item S40, Preventative expenditure to be identified and absorbed into 

the ring-fenced budget – Members supported the intention to embed 
public health and prevention into services across the County Council.  
An example where this had already happened was the third Local 
Transport Plan for Leicestershire.  This included a number of public 
health initiatives such as cycleways and footpaths to promote healthy 
living.  It was felt that every major plan produced by the County Council 
should be checked to ensure it supported the Council’s public health 
priorities. 

 
Revenue Budget 
 
(vii) Expenditure on Public Health would be met entirely from income.  This 

had been made possible through the recent increase in funding from the 
Department of Health be way of ring-fenced grant. 

 
(viii) The County Council did not receive any income from the sports and 

physical activity service it commissioned.  Any income generated by 
District Councils as providers of the service stayed within District Council 
budgets.  It was suggested that sport and physical activity could be a 
topic for consideration at a future meeting of the Health Overview and 
Scrutiny Committee. 

 
(ix) Nationally, concerns had been raised that sexual health services 

commissioned by Local Authorities were fragmented.  The Committee 
was assured that the new service in Leicestershire was integrated.  The 
procurement had included a requirement that the HIV service was linked 
to the development of the new integrated sexual health service. 
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RESOLVED: 
 

(a) That the proposed 2014/15 to 2017/18 Medium Term Financial 
Strategy as it relates to the Public Health Department be noted; 

 
(b) That the comments made at this meeting be forwarded to the 

Scrutiny Commission for consideration at its meeting on 29 January 
2014. 
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